Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on
Monday 15th February 2021 at 7:00pm via Zoom
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)





Josie Hopps


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell

Cllr Dick Jenkinson



Cllr Robin Cooke 



In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council
Cllr Ivor French was also present.  There were 2 members of the public present.
1. Open Public Session
Residents are invited to give their views and question the Parish Council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for future consideration at the discretion of the Chairman.  Members of the public, whilst welcome to attend, may not take part in the meeting itself.
There were no comments from the members of the public present.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Mick Miller.
3. To receive declarations of interest
Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe allotment site.  Josie Hopps and Cllr Jenkinson declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are Trustees of Wickham Market Partnership.  Cllr French declared a non-pecuniary interest as his wife is a Trustee on the Village Hall CIO.
4. To approve the draft minutes of the E & L Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 14th December 2020
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 14th December 2020 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  Subject to the amendments it was RESOLVED they would be signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting, when convenient.  

5. Actions from meeting held on Monday 14th October 2020 update:-
5.1- Trees on Church Pightle – Cllr Westover to report on
Cllr Westover reported a schedule of works had been sent out to 3 contractors.  She advised once the quotations had been received she would update Committee members.
5.2 - Village Sign – Cllr Horsnell to report on next stages of work
Cllr Horsnell reported he had now received draft artwork for the sign.  The Parish Clerk shared the screen to show the artwork received.  Cllr Horsnell offered thanks to George Hering for carrying out this work and to Cllr Westover for her contribution. Cllr Horsnell reported this was still work in progress and provided details regarding the additions to the sign.  Josie Hopps asked would the village be consulted on in respect of the proposed changes to the sign.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.  A member of the public present said she felt the village should be consulted on in respect of the changes being made to the sign.  Cllr Westover advised in her view the new design with additions was good but the basket could possibly be more robust.  She recommended the Parish Council should inform local residents of the proposed changes to the sign.  A member of the public congratulated Cllr Horsnell on the design for the new sign and reported in his view the addition of the church spire and bells were a great contribution.           Page 27

He suggested that once finalised the design could be circulated via the round robin.
Cllr Cooke advised in his view local residents would welcome the proposed changes.  The Chairman suggested once the new design was finalised this should be circulated via the round robin and put onto the Parish Council’s website to inform local residents of the changes to be carried out.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.
5.3 - King Edward Ave – Footpath – Update
The Parish Clerk advised herself and Cllr Westover still needed to compile a letter to ESC and Flagship Housing in respect of this land.
5.4 - Simons Cross Drainage - Update
Cllr Westover raised concerns that there was still some flooding on footpath 12 within this area despite the recent works being carried out.  Cllr French advised the work carried out had dealt with the problems that were occurring at the time.  Cllr Jenkinson shared his screen to show a map of the area in question. It was felt that SCC could be responsible for looking into this work and it was agreed this flooding should be monitored and further investigations may be required.  Action – Parish Clerk to report flooding on footpath 12 to SCC.  The Chairman confirmed there was a specific flooding team within SC Highways who could look into this issue.
6       Village Hall/Playing Field 

6.1 - VHCIO, Bowls & Football club leases – To receive an update from Cllr Chenery
The Chairman reported feedback on the VH CIO’s amendments to their proposed lease had now been received from Andrew Flemming at Blocks Solicitors and himself, Cllr French and the Parish Clerk had met virtually to go through these and had since fed back further comments. 
6.2 - To consider correspondence received from the VH CIO including flooding 

in the car park
A copy of this correspondence had been circulated to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  The Committee considered and agreed on the following points raised:-
1. Provision of hot water in toilets

We have had hot water installed in the toilets, using a grant from East Suffolk Council. We are aware that under the terms of the lease, we should not make alterations without prior written approval. Pete Holden did inform Ivor French about this, in advance, but we have not had written approval.

We would be grateful if our action could be approved – Approved by the Parish Council but was the installation carried out by an approved tradesman and a was a Certificate of Compliance issued and if so could you please provide a copy to the Parish Clerk.
2. Refurbishment

We are aiming to produce a refurbishment plan aiming to ensure that the village hall provides a comfortable, safe facility for users for the next 30 years.

We also hope to enlist free technical expertise through Community Action Suffolk, and to ask for advice on the options available to us, together with the advantages and disadvantages of each.

It would be appreciated if the PC could endorse both these points – Approved by the Parish Council.
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We would like to put in place a procedure for getting agreement to various parts of the refurbishment, without putting unnecessary delays in the process (i.e. waiting 2 months for a PC meeting). 

Would it be possible for the PC to delegate authority to a person or persons to give approval? – Approved and delegated Parish Councillors for this will be Cllr Ivor French and Cllr David Chenery.
Alternatively, is the PC willing to agree in principle to a broad programme of refurbishment work? – Yes but subject to any changes to the agreed programme being approved by the Parish Council.  What are the proposals for the broad programme and what will be included?  Will the Archive Centre be included within these plans?

We would like to be able to use as much of the space in the village hall as possible.

It would be very helpful if the PC could clear out as much of its filing as possible, from the back room office, so that the space can be effectively used – This will not be possible at the moment due to the amount of items stored within this room and no alternative place to store them.  This matter requires further discussion.
3. Financial procedures

New Build would have been exempt from VAT. Extensions may also be exempt, but refurbishment work attracts VAT at 20%. We have made enquiries, and the CIO cannot claim back VAT. We are faced with the possibility of “losing” £20,000 of the £100,000 in hand for refurbishment.

Therefore to save money it would be sensible if the PC, as owner of the village hall, could agree to place orders for refurbishment (or allow the CIO to place orders on its behalf), so that the PC is invoiced, pays the invoice and claims back the VAT. The CIO would transfer the amount invoiced, less the VAT, to the PC. – The Parish Council would need to clarify if this is legal and more research is required to see if this option would be possible.

This procedure would only apply to refurbishment work, not to normal village hall expenditure.  We understand that Pettistree PC and VH have been doing this for years.

4. Lease
We are still waiting for an update on the village hall lease – the last version we have being dated 13th October 2020. 

Please could the PC chase the solicitors for some urgent action on this matter – The final version of the lease is with Blocks Solicitors –The Parish Clerk will continue to chase them.
5. Potholes and damage to car

The PC and VH are not liable for damage or loss to users of the car park, and we are concerned that if we make a payment on this occasion, it sets a precedent.
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We are also concerned that the PC is doing nothing to resolve the water drainage problem, and although a solution has been proposed, we are not aware that it has been costed.

Any filling in of the potholes will probably not be able to take place until the holes have dried out, which could be some months away.

Once the lease is signed, the VH will have no responsibility for the car park, which is another reason why we would like the lease to be sorted out as quickly as possible.

The Trustees would like to suggest the following:

The CIO and PC to each offer the lady £50 as a goodwill gesture, without prejudice, and with no admission of liability – Thank you.  To confirm the Parish Clerk will have a cheque signed and invoice the CIO for £50.00 as agreed.

The PC to get a quote for filling the potholes, and to inform the CIO of the cost – It was agreed once the weather improves quotations for these works would be sought.  The Parish Clerk will inform the CIO of these costs, as requested.

The PC to find a solution to resolve the ongoing flooding problem – To confirm this item is going to be a formal item at the March Parish Council meeting to consider a way forward.

6.3 - Dog Fouling – To consider actions required

      The Parish Clerk asked for suggestions how awareness could be raised to prevent 

      dog fouling.  Cllr Jenkinson informed the Committee he had put together a map 

      providing details as to where all the dog bins were sited within the Parish.  Cllr 

      Westover suggested a new dog bin could be sited on Simons Cross Playing Field.  
      The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.  A 
      member of the public provided details regarding signs available on Keep Britain Tidy 

      website.  She suggested these signs could be printed and laminated and put up 

      around the village.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.
7       Other matters

7.1 – Quiet Lanes update
Cllr French reported this matter was ongoing.  The Chairman provided details regarding the timetable for this project.
7.2 – Siting of defibrillator in the telephone kiosk at Spring Lane – Update
Cllr French confirmed the defibrillator had been delivered and would be fitted on 17th February 2021.  Cllr Horsnell volunteered to collect the equipment from Cllr French and meet the engineer on site.  Cllr Jenkinson offered a vote of thanks to Cllr Horsnell for carrying out the work to prepare the kiosk for installation.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk would look into some Virtual Awareness Training sessions.
7.3 – To consider matters relating to the Skate Park – Repairs required – To 

receive an update from Cllr Horsnell
Cllr Horsnell reported he had finally made good progress with Stuart Boardley, Contracts Director at Brooks & Wood and he had agreed they would rectify any damaged works.  He reported he was due to have a site meeting with them to work out a repairs programme.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed he would update Committee members on the site meeting held.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell for carrying out this work. 
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7.4 – Parish Environment Group planting – Update to be given by Cllr Westover

Cllr Westover reported the PEG had been busy with scaled back work parties.  She confirmed the tree planting on Chapel Lane/Sandy Lane had now been carried out with 90 trees planted.  She confirmed the oak trees along Dallinghoo Rd had also been trimmed.  The Chairman offered thanks to Cllr Westover and the PEG for all their hard work carried out.
8.
Any matters relating to the allotments
The Parish Clerk confirmed a specification of works had been sent out to 3 contractors for the hedging on the Glebe allotment site.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow a member of the public to comment.  Ray Lewis (site representative) asked had the Parish Clerk received any update on the potholes on the access lane to the Glebe site.  Action Parish Clerk to chase this matter up with SCC.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.
9.
To consider any matters relating to the cemetery
The Parish Clerk advised she had received an email from Andrew Reeve asking if he could bring the cattle back to graze on the field.  She confirmed she had spoken to the shepherd who was interested in bringing some sheep to graze and he had advised he would now not be able to do this within the next year or so.  Cllr Westover suggested that Andy Reeve could be asked to contribute towards the purchase of a new gate for the cemetery.  She also reminded the Parish Clerk to inform him of where the new soil bunker would be going.  Action – Cllr Westover to send plan for the Parish Clerk to forward to Andy Reeve.
The Parish Clerk reported the meeting to be held with Paul Tynan, SC Norse to discuss the rabbit gassing programme and the works programme for the new soil bunker had been cancelled due to the weather but she hoped this meeting could be rescheduled soon.
The Chairman asked permission to suspend Standing Orders to continue the meeting.  This was Unanimously Approved by the Committee.

    10.   Matters of report and items for the next meeting
The Parish Clerk reported she hoped a smaller scale Summer Market could be held this year.  Cllr Jenkinson asked if the Village Hall Car Park could be an agenda item at the next Committee meeting.  The Chairman suggested this may also come up at the next Parish Council meeting.
Cllr Jenkinson reported there had been a suggestion that the Long Stay Car Park could be a good location for the Men’s Shed.  Cllr Westover suggested the Village Hall site would be more preferrable for this.

    11.   Date of the next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held virtually on Monday 19th April 2021 via Zoom.  
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:10pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
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